Chairman’s Initials

Date: 


MINUTES of the meeting of BOBBINGTON PARISH COUNCIL held on Wednesday 17 February 2010 at Corbett School
PRESENT: 
Councillor: T Rees (Chairman)


County Councillor: B Edwards 



Councillors: D Kimbley, Mrs. J Humphries, B Snelson, Mrs. J Tudor


A Mackinnon – Wolverhampton Halfpenny Green Airport


Mr. & Mrs. Parton - members of the public
Victoria Morris – Clerk to the Council 
372. APOLOGIES: 

Apologies for non-attendance were submitted on behalf of Cllr. Homer, Cllr. Mrs. Jones and Mrs. Karin Hampton.
373. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
Cllr. Mrs. Humphries declared an interest in relation to point 381b.
374. MINUTES: 

RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of Bobbington Parish Council held on 20 January 2010, a copy having previously been circulated to each member of the Council, be approved and signed by the Chairman as a correct record. 

375. MATTERS ARISING:
a. Gospel Ash Road – speed / safety issues

The Chairman reported he had been out with the PC Baker of Staffordshire Police and surveyed the roads in the Parish. They had looked at the signage, markings and other issues. PC Baker had written to the Parish Council with his proposals. PC Baker had agreed to attend the March meeting.
b. Parishioner Questionnaire
Nothing further had been heard from the Committee at Gospel Ash Methodist Church.
c. Yew Tree Farm

The District Council had visited this property. The development currently falls within permitted development. The owners have been informed that if they intend to breed dogs, this will constitute a change of use, for which permission is needed. The District Council has requested we inform them of any further developments.
d. Cllr. Snelson raised the following questions in relation to the last meeting:

a. Bobbington Website - Will it be possible to provide links from the new website to the school and Highgate Common? It was agreed that the Clerk would contact Jeff Sim and Cllr. Kimbley would speak to Mrs. Southall.
b. Sir Patrick Cormack – Following Sir Patrick’s decision not to stand at the next election, Cllr. Snelson confirmed an alternative candidate had been selected. Cllr. Edwards confirmed this was Mr. Gavin Williamson.
376. Alistair Mackinnon, Operations Manager, Wolverhampton Halfpenny Green 
Airport
The Chairman introduced Alistair and welcomed him to the meeting. Alistair informed the meeting he had been employed by the airport 12 months ago, he specialises in small aerodromes and has no intention of managing a large airport.
The last 12 months has been particularly difficult for aviation. There have been reductions in both flying tuition and private flying. Alistair handed out activity graphs. Although, volumes have been increasing for the last 4-5 years, there were reductions in the last 12 months. During the previous week the main flying school had ceased trading due to insolvency. This is a major loss to the airfield. However, they have received many calls and have entered into negotiations with a locally based operator who are looking to set up a similar arrangement.

The Café has been taken in house. They have concentrated on reducing costs and have been successful in a number of areas. They are also catching up with maintenance work. The previous owners had neglected this, they now have a rolling programme in place. The Hangers are full. They have looked at alternative methods of increasing income. In July they closed for two days to permit the filming of Survivors. They re-introduced the markets, however commercially these were not a great success. They have applied to increase the number of market days permissible per annum. Cllr. Edwards confirmed the application had been received by the District Council.

Cllr. Snelson explained that one of the problems in the past was the complaint system, he asked what the current process was for locals with concerns. Alistair stated the preferred route was to ring or e-mail the office, there is an answer machine on when the office is closed. The Control Tower should only be contacted if urgent. Alternatively, Alistair can be e-mailed direct.

The methods of recording landing and take off were briefly discussed.
Cllr. Kimbley asked about future developments given the new owners are property developers. Alistair confirmed the primary stage was the fuel bay and old cinema development; (hangers, flying school and restaurant). The current hangers are not in good condition, they need to be improved to attract more people. They will encourage aviation businesses around the hangers. He is unsure of any other development plans, however stated that they did not plan, as the previous owners did, to take on e.g. Ryan Air. They recognised there was not the correct infrastructure. The second stage is the replacement of buildings.

It is important to Alistair and the new owners that local people see the previous owners plans are no more, the airport has been given a bad name and they are keen to move away from that.

The withdrawal of the CLEUD application was briefly discussed. Alistair stated that the current restrictions did not serve the community or airport well. He stated some of the Cessna family, which is currently permitted, are too large for the airport. In addition, there are now other jets which are quieter. He expects an application to be submitted in due course. The main restriction is the length of the runway.

Jet engine testing and maintenance were discussed. Alistair is keen to move engine testing to an area of the airfield which causes least disruption, he is open to suggestions.

The recording of data, was briefly discussed. Cllr. Mrs. Tudor mentioned the helicopter pleasure flights on Market days. Alistair agreed to request the route is varied to prevent annoyance to villagers.

Alistair informed the Council they were hoping to hold a couple of large events during 2010. There are no formal plans, however they hope to mark the centenary of Wolverhampton airports in July 2010.
Alistair was thanked for his time and left the meeting.
377. HIGHWAY MATTERS 
Cllr. Edwards informed the meeting that he was to meet with Highways in the next few weeks and asked if there were any matters to be discussed. 
The Clerk confirmed that no response had been received from the last letter in respect of the flooding around the Royal Oak. Cllr. Mrs. Tudor confirmed that Mr. Fowler had still not been contacted. Cllr. Edwards agreed to raise this with them.

Cllr. Mrs. Humphries asked whether it would be possible to have a grit bin on the Church car park. Cllr. Edwards agreed to raise the question.
Cllr. Mrs. Tudor stated that Six Ashes Road was in a very poor condition. Cllr. Edwards agreed to raise concerns. He suggested Highways be invited to a future meeting.
A letter from Highways explaining that Highway and Neighbourhood teams had been re-deployed to filling potholes as a result of the recent weather was read to the meeting.

A letter from Highways in respect of proposed safety measures for motor cyclists to the B4176 was read to the meeting.
378. REPORTS FROM COMMITTEE REPRESENTATIVES

Holy Cross Church – Cllr. Mrs. Humphries reported that there were two applicants for the position for Vicar of Bobbington and Trysull, the interviews were to be held the following week. Three applications had been received for the Himley and Swindon position, however two had since been withdrawn.
Cllr. Edwards confirmed that Enville had appointed a new vicar who is also part-time Chaplin to Oldswinford Hospital School.
Tree Warden – Cllr. Mrs. Humphries had reported Ivy around the Oak tree planted by the WI to the District Council. She confirmed that it has already been cleared.

379. PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

Mr. and Mrs. Parton explained they had attended the meeting to listen to the Airport Operations Manager. They live on the perimeter fence of the airfield, therefore have ongoing concerns over the development of the airport. There was a brief discussion about the airfield and various issues during the last 12 months.
The Chairman stressed how important it was for parishioners to keep the Parish Council informed of any increased activity or changes to aircraft operating from there.

Speeding was another concern of Mr. and Mrs. Parton. The Chairman reassured them that the Parish Council was already speaking to the relevant authorities in respect of this.
380. FINANCE
Cheques

The following payments were proposed by Cllr. Snelson and seconded by Cllr. Kimbley;
a) Chipmonk Computing Limited



£29.36

b) Corbett Primary School – room hire


£10.00
c) Gospel Ash Methodist Church – room hire

£10.00
d) Halfpenny Green Vineyards – room hire


£10.00

e) Wildlife Trust – Donation re Highgate Common

£50.00

381. PLANNING MATTERS
a. Received:

a) 10/000022/FUL Yew Tree Farm, Gospel Ash Road, Bobbington – 1st Floor Balcony – No objection
b. Received and responded to:
a. 10/00031/FUL Extension to existing winery, Halfpenny Green Vineyards, Tom Lane, Bobbington,  DY7 5EP – no objection
c. Outcomes: 

a. 09/00846/FUL Extension to existing cafe, Halfpenny Green Vineyards, Tom Lane, Bobbington, Stourbridge, DY7 5EP – refused
b. 09/00890/FUL Leaton Park Farm, Leaton Lane, Bobbington DY7 5DE – Erection of 2 agricultural buildings and extension to farmyard hard standing – granted

c. 09/00783/FUL Two storey extensions, School House, Gospel Ash Road, Bobbington DY7 5EF – refused

d. 09/00739/FUL Erection of agricultural storage buildings, Whittimere Farm, Whittimere Lane, Halfpenny Green, DY7 5ET - granted

e. APP/C3430/A/09/2110350/WF Meadow View Cottage, Six Ashes Road, Bobbington – Extension to kitchen – Appeal dismissed
The Clerk was asked to speak to South Staffordshire Council in respect of Gas Tanks and whether planning permission is required.
382. AIRFIELD MATTERS

Cllr. Kimbley would be attending the WAAG meeting the following evening.

The minutes of the meeting with South Staffordshire Council were briefly discussed. The Councillors asked whether it would be possible to have pictures of the jets that can and cannot use the airfield. The Clerk agreed to contact David Pattison. Cllr. Snelson asked how the figures can be proved if the control tower is only operated from 9am till 5pm. The Clerk was asked to write to AEF and obtain their guidance.
383. CORRESPONDENCE

South Staffordshire Council (SSC) – Community & Environmental Services Scrutiny Panel – 28/1/10
SSC – LDF Core Strategy Policy Choices Consultation document – Jan 2010 – It was agreed to leave any response until after the WAAG meeting had been held.
SSC – Executive meeting 9/2/10

SSC – Overview and Scrutiny Committee 2/2/10

Society of Local Council Clerks – Regional Conference 11/3/10

Komplan Playful living – advertisement

Marshalls – Driveway Design – advertisement

NSPCC – Child abuse and neglect

Notts Sport – Synthetic Surfacing for Playgrounds

AEF – Flying Green

Health Net Service 

Staffordshire County Council (SCC) – Mobile Library Services review

SSC – Review of the year – Concessionary travel services & civil contingencies

SSC - Planning applications 15/1/10, 22/1/10, 29/1/10
Sir Patrick Cormack response

Partnership plan

SSC Press Release – online calendar showcase local events

Parish Plan- Community Council of Staffordshire

SCC – Staffordshire Freight Strategy questionnaire.

SSC Audit Committee 16/2/10

SSC Regulatory Committee 16/2/10

SSC Council Meeting 23/2/10

SSC Quarrying for a fair deal for Staffordshire

Shropshire Council – Local Development Framework – representations of soundness of document

Energy Saving Trust

Time 2 Time Newsletter
384. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
Cllr. Mrs. Humphries reported that the Quarry at Tom Hill had been broken into recently, machinery was taken.

It was noted that Abbotts Fall, Long Common was now providing self-catering accommodation.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING   17 March 2010 – at Gospel Ash Methodist Church
Meeting Closed 9.55pm
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